TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MEETING

MAY 13th, 2021

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, May 13th, 2021 via Zoom.  Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order at 7:01 pm.  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilwoman Margaret Fallon.

Supervisor Burton dedicated this meeting to Alfred Mosher Butts, the inventor of Scrabble, who was born in Poughkeepsie but lived in Stanfordville from 1953 to 1989.  He will be celebrated on June 12th with a Scrabble tournament.
Roll call:  
Wendy Burton – present




Margaret Fallon – present




Mary Weinberger – present




Paul Coughlin – absent




Frank Pepe – present
Also in attendance at this Zoom meeting was Town Attorney Robert Butts.

LIAISON REPORTS: 
Gail Goodman – Special Events Committee: There will be a Scrabble tournament at Bangall Works on 6/12, a “Knit-in” this Saturday at Big Rock with crocheters welcome as well with the projects’ proceeds going to the Grange, James Cagney Day on July 17th sponsored by the committee, the Rec. and the Grange, the Quarantine Cookbook is still going on – it will be a PDF online but print copies will be at Community Day, the summer photo contest is on and they’re planning a pet photo contest in the summer, and an outdoor art exhibit to showcase residents’ talents.
Councilwoman Mary Weinberger reported that the Rec. was looking for an assistant Rec. Director that needed to have some basic qualifications for the job.

Councilwoman Margaret Fallon reported from the CAC meeting that the roadside clean-up was a huge success, with special thanks going to Curtis DeVito for all of his work.

Councilman Frank Pepe stated that Stanford was the first Dutchess County town to have a liaison to the Human Rights Commission, and in April they held a Holocaust Remembrance event, and today would acknowledge the end of Ramadan.  The County has webinars on Anti-Asian hate and they will be issuing a statement on George Floyd, and will celebrate Gay Pride on June 1st.
Supervisor Burton had been attending meetings on the broadband needs of our part of the County including Northeast, Pine Plains and Sharon, CT and will soon have a survey out to residents on their internet needs.  The soccer field at the Rec. is being leveled by the Highway Department crew and thanks to Jim Myers, Hwy. Supt., a rock picking machine and hydro-seeder will be used at no charge by DC Spoil & Water to finish the field.  Dutchess County will again have their drive-through for Memorial Day and our fire trucks will join them in our town.  The Recreation Capital Fundraising Committee will meet for the first time next week to start their fundraising plans.    The Town website has been expanded to have a town events section.  And the Comprehensive Review Plan Committee had a public meeting that went well and they plan to meet next week to discuss the comments received and then the document will be brought to the Town Board for an in-person public hearing sometime soon.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Mike Shafer, Decker Road – felt good about the Board having 1-2 minutes time to speak.
Johanna Sharer, Decker Road – asked where the proceeds of the knitted scarves would go – to the Grange.

Mark Lagus, Hunns Lake Road – thanked the Board for the Recreation fundraising efforts.
Claudia DeBellis, Charwill Drive – asked where the rocks from the soccer field would be going – call the Highway Dept.

Bob Butts, Cold Spring Road – thanked the Board on behalf of the Butts and Mosher families, that Alfred Butts would be humbled and that he loved Stanford.
MOTION TO ACCEPT THE AGENDA:

A motion was made by Margaret Fallon, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to accept the agenda as presented.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – 
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yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. RESOLUTION #5A: HAUNTED FORTRESS: The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:  
RESOLUTION #5A OF 2021 – TO APPROVE EXPENDITURES FOR 
THE HAUNTED FORTRESS

Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Frank Pepe:

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has committed to renovating the Haunted Fortress so it can be open for the October 2021 season, and

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford should establish the source of Financing for this project, 

WHEREAS, the Town Board currently has a Haunted House Fund in the Bank of Millbrook which has approximately $77,600. 

WHEREAS, The Town Board wishes to establish a budget of up to $30,000 for the Haunted Fortress,

WHEREAS, the Town Board needs to modify the General Fund budget to record all expenses to renovate and operate the Haunted fortress this October,

NOW THEREFOR BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Supervisor is authorized to transfer up to $30,000 from the Haunted House Fund in the Bank of Millbrook, and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Supervisor is authorized to make the following budget amendments:
Appropriations                00-960            

    
       Haunted Fortress Repairs    00-06-7181-40                                $30,000.00
Estimated Revenues    00-510

    
       Inter-fund Transfers                00-5031                                       $30,000.00
Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes. 
Resolution # 5A OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board members present and certified this 13th day of May 2021.  Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
2. RESOLUTION #5B: INSURANCE RECEIPT FOR HIGHWAY TRUCK:  The following resolution was read by Supervisor Burton:

RESOLUTION #5B OF 2021 –

FOR THE RECEIPT OF ZURICH INSURANCE PAYOUT FOR DAMAGE TO THE 2008 DODGE 3500 HIGHWAY DUMP TRUCK

Motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon:
WHEREAS, the Town Highway Department Truck 2008 Dodge 3500 Dump VIN # 3D6WH48A48G170404 sustained damage on 2-24-21 claim #121-0048775 001 J5,

WHEREAS, the Town has received a payment of $23,573.41 from Zurich American Insurance Co, 

WHEREAS, the Town wishes to transfer this payment from the Highway Fund (DA or 01) to the Highway Vehicle Reserve Fund (H or 16) 
WHEREAS, the Town needs to amend the Highway Fund (DA or 01) budget to handle the transfer of these funds,
NOW THEREFOR BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board authorizes the Bookkeeper to the Supervisor to make the following budget amendments in the Highway Fund:

Estimated Revenues

01-510

Insurance Recoveries

01-2680


+  $23,573.41

Appropriations

01-960

Transfer to Capital Funds
01-10-9950-90


+  $23,573.41

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, The Supervisor is authorized to transfer the monies into the Highway Vehicle Reserve Fund (H or16).

Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes. 
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Resolution # 5B OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board members present and certified this 13th day of May 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
3. RESOLUTION #5C: GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION: Supervisor Burton read the following resolution:
Resolution #5C of 2021
GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION
Motion made by: Supervisor Wendy Burton
Seconded by: Councilman Frank Pepe
Whereas the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2021 General Fund budget lines that will exceed the amount of fund available in these certain budget lines, and

Whereas, the General Fund has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,

Whereas, the Comprehensive Review Plan Committee budget line carried $60,000 in the 2020 Budget but due to meeting schedules the billing has come in later than anticipated.


Now therefore be it resolved that the Town of Stanford Town Board hereby amends and transfers from and to budget lines listed below for FY 2021:

ACCOUNT
       DESCRIPTION

INCREASE

DECREASE

00-07-8030-40       Master Plan

$17,415.00


00-07-8030-10       Master Plan Salary



$1,000.00

00-06-7510-10       Historian Salary




$1,025.00

00-01-1440-40       Engineer





$2,000.00

00-01-1990-40       Contingency




$5,000.00

00-01-1910-40       Unallocated Insurance



$8,390.00


 







$17,415.00

Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes.  Mr. Pepe added his thanks for this explanation, and that $60,000 was budgeted.
Resolution # 5C OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board members present and certified this 13th day of May 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
4. RESOLUTION #5D – NYS RETIREMENT STANDARD WORK DAY RESOLUTION:  The following resolution was offered and read by Supervisor Burton:

RESOLUTION #5D OF 2021
NEW YORK STATE RETIREMENT STANDARD WORK DAY RESOLUTION
[image: image1.emf]
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Roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes
Resolution # 5D OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board members present and certified this 13th day of May 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
5. RESOLUTION #5E: ADOPT LOCAL LAW #1 OF 2021, BUDGET PROCESS DEADLINE: The following resolution was offered  and read by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, as follows:
Resolution #5E of 2021: TO ADOPT A LOCAL LAW, #1 of 2021, AUTHORIZING THE TOWN BOARD OF THE TOWN OF STANFORD TO PRESCRIBE BUDGETING PROCESS DEADLINES IN ADDITION TO THOSE SET FORTH IN N.Y.S. TOWN LAW

At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford (“Town Board”), held at the Town of Stanford Town Hall on the 13th day of  May, 2021, at 7:00 p.m., Town Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order, and she, seconded by Councilperson Mary Weinberger, moved the following resolution, to enact a local law, to be known as Local Law No. 1 of 2021, entitled “A local law requiring the Town’s budget for any fiscal year during which the Biennial Town Election is to be held to be adopted before the date of the Biennial Town election,” as follows: 

BE IT ENACTED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford as follows:

Section 1.  Declaration of intent. The Town Board has determined that it is in the best interest of the Town and its residents to complete the Town’s annual budgeting process for any fiscal year during which the biennial Town election is to take place, including the adoption of that year’s final budget, prior to the occurrence of the biennial Town election.  The intent of the Town Board is not to amend the budget system set forth in Article 8 of the New York Town Law.  Rather, the intent of the Town Board is to require the completion of the budget process and adoption of the final budget sooner than it would ordinarily be required to do under Article 8 of the New York Town Law, in those years in which the Town will be holding it Biennial Town Election.  

Section 2.  The Town Board of the Town of Stanford is hereby required to complete the Town’s annual budgeting process for any fiscal year during which the 
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biennial Town election is to take place, including the adoption of that year’s final budget, prior to the date of the biennial Town election.  

Section 3.  The Town Board is hereby authorized to adopt a timetable for its budgeting process, for any fiscal year during which the biennial Town election is to take place, that is consistent with the deadline for completing the Town’s annual budgeting process set forth in this Local Law and with the timetable otherwise prescribed in Article 8 of the New York Town Law.
Section 4.  This local law shall take effect immediately upon filing with the New York Department of State.

Town Supervisor Wendy Burton advised the Town Board that, pursuant to the Municipal Home Rule Law of the State of New York, it was necessary to hold a public hearing upon this proposed local law.

 WHEREAS, Supervisor Burton has introduced this proposed local law for the Town of Stanford, to be known as Town of Stanford Proposed Local Law No.1 of 2021, entitled “A local law requiring the Town’s budget for any fiscal year during which the Biennial Town Election is to be held to be adopted before the date of the Biennial Town election.”

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a public hearing be held in relation to the proposed local law as set forth in the form of notice, hereinafter provided, at which hearing parties in interest and citizens shall have an opportunity to be heard, to be held at the Town Hall on Thursday, June 17th, 2021, at 7 o’clock p.m., and that notice of said meeting shall be published in the official newspaper of general circulation in the Town of Stanford by the Town Clerk, at least five (5) days before such hearing and that such notice shall be in the following form:

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING

TAKE NOTICE that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford will hold a public hearing at the Town Hall, 26 Town Hall Road, Stanfordville, New York 12581, on Thursday, June 17th, 2021, at 7 o’clock p.m., Prevailing Time on Proposed Local Law No.1 of 2021, entitled “A local law requiring the Town’s budget for any fiscal year during which the Biennial Town Election is to be held to be adopted before the date of the Biennial Town election.

TAKE FURTHER NOTICE, that copies of the aforesaid proposed local law will be available for examination at the Town of Stanford Town Hall, 26 Town Hall Road, Stanfordville, New York, during normal business hours on all business days between the date of this notice and the date of the public hearing.

TAKE FURTHER NOTICE, that all persons interested and citizens shall have an opportunity to be heard on said proposal at the time and place aforesaid.

DATED: 
Stanfordville, New York




May 13th, 2021            RITAMARY BELL, TOWN CLERK  

The foregoing resolution was voted upon with all Board members voting as follows:

Wendy Burton, Supervisor

Yes

Margaret Fallon, Councilwoman        Yes
Mary Weinberger, Councilwoman
Yes
Paul Coughlin, Councilman

Absent
Frank Pepe, Councilman

Yes
Dated: 
May 13th, 2021

Stanfordville, New York


Resolution # 5E OF 2021 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Stanford Town Board and certified this 13th day of May 2021.   Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk
6. ALFRED MOSHER BUTTS PROCLAMATION: The following proclamation was read by Supervisor Burton:
TOWN OF STANFORD SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATION

MAY 13, 2021

Whereas, Alfred Mosher Butts was born in the City of Poughkeepsie, New York in 1899 to Allison Butts and Arrie Elizabeth Mosher, and

Whereas, while he was living in Jackson Heights, New York in the 1930’s he invented the game   Scrabble, and 

Whereas, to memorialize Butts’ importance to the invention of the game, there is a street sign at 35th Avenue and 81st Street in Jackson Heights that is stylized using letters, with their values in Scrabble as a subscript, and
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Whereas, Alfred Mosher Butts lived in the Town of Stanford from 1955-1989 and is included in the genealogical history of both the Mosher and Butts families, each dating back eight generations in Stanfordville.

Therefore, I, Wendy Burton, Supervisor of the Town of Stanford, do hereby claim Alfred Mosher Butts to be a native son of the Town of Stanford and proclaim June 12th to be Alfred Mosher Butts Scrabble Day, culminating in the first Stanford Scrabble Tourney to be held on Saturday, June 12th, 2021.

Motion made by: Supervisor Wendy Burton

Seconded by: Councilwoman Mary Weinberger

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

7. ELECTRIC BID AND CHANGE ORDER FOR HAUNTED FORTRESS: Councilman Pepe stated that two RFPs had been received for the Haunted Fortress’s electrical work and that Central Hudson had donated and installed the pole for the work to start.  A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Mary Weinberger, to approve a contract with Lane Electric of Poughkeepsie to “re-electrify” the Haunted Fortress area for $7,550.00 and authorize the Supervisor to do any change orders as needed.  Mr. Pepe added that he had contacted a number of companies but they did not bid as they were too busy, that this was a good price, and the completed job would be inspected by electrical inspectors to insure the safety of all.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

8. SUPERVISOR’S FINANCIAL REPORTS: A motion was made by Frank Pepe, seconded by Margaret Fallon, to accept the Supervisor’s bank reconciliations, two payroll verification reports and year-to-date expenses and revenue reports.  Ms. Burton added that she was not concerned that the Town’s revenues were about $32,000 below this time last year but believes things will even out, that the Building Department was doing a remarkable job with permitting, but that the Highway had spent only about $150,000 so far.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton – yes; Margaret Fallon – yes; Mary Weinberger – yes; Paul Coughlin – absent; Frank Pepe – yes.

9. AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN GUIDELINES JUST RECEIVED: The Supervisor said that she had attended a half-hour webinar with the U.S. Treasury Dept. regarding the guidelines for these forthcoming funds, but they had not discussed municipalities, and was looking forward to learning additional information next week.

10. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the April 8th Town Board meeting and the April 29th Special Town Board meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Margaret Fallon.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes , Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes.

11. APPROVAL OF MAY ABSTRACTS: The Abstract of Claims #5 for May 2021 were approved on a motion made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger, as follows: Abstract #5:
General Fund – ck.#s 5853-5914, in the amount of $56,615.29
Highway Fund – ck.#s 3872-3893 in the amount of  $60,956.50
Bangall Light – ck.# 3038-3079 in the amount of $1,788.70
Capital Projects – ck.# 3014 in the amount of $51,110.00
Highway Vehicle Reserve Fund- ck# 2443 in the amount


                                 of $46,247.44

Total for Abstract #5 of 2021:  $216,717.93


Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Wendy Burton - yes, Margaret Fallon - yes, Mary Weinberger - yes, Paul Coughlin – absent, Frank Pepe – yes. 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  Johanna Shafer, Decker Road – said that the second Privilege of the Floor should relate to agenda items as was the past practice.
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Mike Shafer, Decker Road – added that he liked the 2-minute rule, with the Supervisor adding that they can be a bit forgiving.

With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 8:07 PM was made by Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with all present voting in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

____________________________
Ritamary Bell 
Town Clerk
